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-February 16, 2016 Meeting Minutes- 
 

Date: February 16, 2016 
Time: 6:30pm 

Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
 
MEETING ATTENDEES 
 
NOAA: Jeff Gray, Jean Prevo, Stephanie Gandulla, Russ Green, Jacque Edwards, Meaghan Gass, 
Chuck Bennett, Travis Wahl, Phil Hartmeyer, Sarah Waters, Anne Gentry, Cathy Green, Dani 
Fegan, Michael Ekenstedt, Bradley Imhoff 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne R. Lusardi 
 
SAC Members: Robert Doyle, Vera Kavanaugh, Nancy Kinney, Don MacMaster, Shawn Sexton, 
Carol Shafto, Jason Snyder, Mark Upham, Chuck Wiesen 
 
SAC Alternates: Andrew Augustyn, Susan Austin, Michael Beaulac, Jim Dessenberg, Merl 
Melton, Ron Meneghel, Susan Nielsen, Ann-Marie Ruder 
 
Friends of TBNMS Board: Al Moe 
 
Public: Ed Kavanaugh, John Madigan 
 
Media: Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News 
 
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Carol Shafto called the meeting to order. The council approved the December 15th meeting minutes. 
 
Monitor NMS – The Monitor National Marine Sanctuary is looking to expand their boundaries to 
include the shipwrecks in the “Graveyard of the Atlantic” – specifically the wrecks from the Battle 
of the Atlantic.  Their sanctuary advisory council passed a resolution to approve the expansion and 
public scoping meetings are currently being held.  They have asked if we could submit a letter of 
support.  Carol will work with the Thunder Bay NMS staff to draft and submit a letter of support 
from our council. 
 
Representatives from Wisconsin, Maryland, and other sites looking at designating a marine 
sanctuary are interested in talking to representatives from current sanctuary sites.  Jeff Gray has 
been connecting the interested parties with SAC members that share common interests; the 
information gained in talking to community members is invaluable.   
 
Other communities have been requesting support from our advisory council.  Chuck Wiesen 
motioned for blanket approval to submit letters of support to other sites as they are requested. Ann 
Marie Ruder and Mark Upham seconded.  All approved. 



 -2- 

 
 
April Meeting date is being rescheduled from April 19th to April 26th. Please update your 
meeting calendar. 
 
SAC SUMMIT REPORT – Vera Kavanaugh 
The 2016 National Marine Sanctuary Advisory Council Summit was held January 12-14, 2016, in 
Annapolis, Maryland.  Executive committee members, Carol Shafto and Chuck Wiesen, were both 
unable to attend the SAC Summit this year, so councilmember Vera Kavanaugh was chosen to 
represent our council due to her many years of service on the council and as a sanctuary volunteer. 
 
Vera gave an overview of the meeting which she said consisted of three very exciting days, busy 
from morning until night, with top notch information from presenters and other council chairs and 
members. 
  
On Tuesday the summit opened with David Holst, Acting Deputy Administrator for NOS, talking 
about the grass roots efforts going into sanctuary designation and expansion.  Bottom up instead of 
top down.  He spoke about linking communities.  Sanctuaries need to go from “a nice to have” to ”a 
got to have” status.  He talked a lot about Mallows Bay and the potential sanctuary in Wisconsin on 
Lake Michigan. 
 
John Armor, Acting Director, spoke about the sanctuary program’s accomplishments in 2015 and 
the program’s future.  He emphasized the importance of remaining relevant and enhancing 
relationships with local communities, Congress, and external partners in 2016 and beyond.  During 
the summit and throughout the year, he would like to see participants learn from one another, 
connect, and bring ideas from the summit back to their advisory councils. 
 
Overall, Tuesday’s main focus was on developing a plan forward for everyone - staff, councils and 
communities. 
 
Vera pointed out that the number one thing the other council chairs wanted were visitor centers.  
She stressed to them that it takes the right staff and dedicated volunteers to keep it running 
effectively. 
  
Wednesday the summit was focused on climate change.  In the morning the participants walked to 
the pier and saw the effects of nuisance flooding and high tide events. As a result of climate change, 
Chesapeake Bay has warmed and sea level has risen. 
 
Wednesday afternoon was the closed session for councilmembers and John Armor.  Vera stated that 
there was lots of discussion about increasing the involvement during and between council meetings.  
She feels we don’t have a problem keeping members involved and engaged at our site so it was 
interesting for her to hear the perspectives from other councils. 
 
One of the outcomes from that session was that the chairs would like to remain more connected 
throughout the year and would like to have regularly scheduled conference calls. 
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On Thursday there was a fundraising presentation by Dr. Lilya Wagner.  Dr. Wagner did a great job 
presenting and made everyone in the room feel as though they could go out and ask anyone for 
money. 
 
She focused on 7 questions: 
 
 1.  What’s happening today in giving? 
 2.  Who would care about my cause? 
 3.  How do I present my cause to donors? 
 4.  What tools should I use? 
 5.  Who should be involved? 
 6.  Do we need a plan? 
 7.  What else?  
 
She really brought home that fundraising needs good leadership, being organized and being 
accountable, people willing to give and work, attention to details (database, policies, 
acknowledgements, recordkeeping) and communication.  Never forget to thank your donors. 
 
Dr. Wagner stated that “Ultimately, fundraising is… 

• The right person asking  
• The right person 
• For the right cause 
• In the right way 
• For the right amount 
• At the right time” 

 
Jeff Gray stated that Dr. Lilya Wagner is one of the most respected persons in the fundraising 
world.  He and Cathy met Dr. Wagner three years ago at a training they attended.  Jeff was so 
impressed with her training program that he arranged for her to do a training session with all of the 
sanctuary superintendents.  Dr. Wagner is also a donor to our Friends group and Jeff is hoping to 
get her to Alpena to do some training with the council and with the Friends board. 
 
During the closing session, John Armor left the group with some food for thought – Who are your 
champions? Who would care if your site was de-designated?  Do we know our community and 
what they are doing and what they care about? 
 
Jeff Gray mentioned that the Office of National Marine Sanctuaries program is currently going 
through a strategic planning process.  Jeff is one of the committee members working on this 
initiative. 
 
Sarah Water and Stephanie Gandulla have been attending climate change meetings.  They will 
present at one of our future meetings. 
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MARKETING CASE STUDY: PICTURE ROCK CRUISES – John Madigan, 
Manager/Shareholder 
Jeff Gray introduced John Madigan of Alpena Shipwreck Tours and Picture Rock Cruises.  John is 
a leader in natural resources, tourism, and business.  Jeff originally met John 10 years ago when 
they both served on the Natural Resources Commission.  John is currently on the Pure Michigan 
Board.  Jeff stressed that our partnership with John and Alpena Shipwreck Tours is one of the most 
important partnerships we have – tourism, marketing, but most important student cruises.  John has 
dropped his prices for school groups to make it possible to get as many kids out on the water as 
possible.   John has taken a lot of time to invest in Alpena Shipwreck Tours. 
 
John presentations focused on how marketing helped grow Picture Rock Cruises.  He started his 
presentation asking the council what are a few things they would like to get out of the presentation? 
 

• How do you analyze your market share and demographic? 
• Outreach – How do you reach your market? How do you track? 
• How do you tie the boat tour with other tourism attractions or events? 
• Partnerships – Who do you partner with? 
• Community involvement – How do you get the community to go on the boat to help spread 

the word? 
 
Demographic Analysis - The Pictured Rock Cruises track every ticket sold by zip code.  John 
stressed the importance of knowing your demographics.  Through tracking they have learned that 
Pictured Rocks Cruises is dominantly a Michigan based tourist attraction, with Wisconsin, Illinois 
and Ohio to complete the top 4 consistently year after year.  Using zip codes helps them dissect 
where the Michigan visitors are coming from.  The number one year in and year out is Grand 
Rapids, MI.  They see a lot of visitors coming from the west side of Michigan.  Chicago is the top 
city outside of Michigan.  They also see visitors from 50-60 countries every year. 
 
Community Involvement - Four years ago they started to offer a free Yooper Day and give away 
free boat rides to all residents of their area to help create community support.  They have increased 
from 900 visitors the first year to 3,000 last year.  Most of these visitors came from Marquette.  
Yooper Day has turned into a community festival called “Pictured Rocks Days” in Munising and 
now includes vendors, shows in the park, kids’ activities, and music.  This festival and the free boat 
tours gives back to a community where residents don’t have the extra income to spend on boat 
cruises and creates over 3,000 ambassadors for their business.  It also brings commerce into 
Munising.  The festival is held the second weekend of June and allows them to test the resources 
and operations at the beginning of the year to help work out any issues and be ready for tourism 
season. 
 
Partnerships - How do you impact not only your business but the community?  Marketing Picture 
Rocks Cruises impacts all of the businesses in the community; therefore, it made sense to partner 
with area and other Upper Peninsula businesses to create the most marketing impact. 
 
They use many different marketing actions, billboards and internet sites are the biggest ones. They 
have also provided free boats to area Chambers of Commerce and CVBs to use for fundraising. 
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Pictured Rocks Cruises had been pretty stagnant in passengers for 20 years.  They started marketing 
with directional billboards and then developed marketing billboards.  In order to help pay for these 
billboards they went out and found partners to share the cost. 
 
$120,000 of their marketing budget comes from community partners.  These partners include the 
Munising CVB which not only partnered on a billboard but also help pay for ads in travel guides 
and magazines.  This year they have also partnered with Marquette.  All billboard partners receive 
preferred marketing on the Pictured Rocks Cruises’ website.  As an example, there were 30,000 
connections from their website to Manistique’s website last year for their $1,500 contribution 
toward the billboard campaign. 
 
Joint marketing is very beneficial because most people coming to their area don’t just come to do 
one thing, they will spend money at numerous businesses. 
 
Picture Rocks Cruises has billboards along I75, with a total of 80 billboards across Michigan and 
Wisconsin. 
 
These partnerships have all helped expand their business from 40,000 visitors to 121,071 visitors.   
 
Motor coach tours are less than 2% of Pictured Rocks Cruises’ business. John stated that they 
haven’t done any marketing to that demographic but plan to do that in the future. 
 
Pictured Rocks Cruises has also partnered with the city and other development committees on 
grants for improvements to docks and also to refurbish an historic building that will be used for an 
interpretive center.   
 
John encouraged thinking outside of the box to spread the word.  They give out free tickets to every 
3rd and 4th grader during Santa’s Secret Ship.  They also have partners on their brochures. 
 
John feels the key to success is branding, that’s why they continue to work on branding the Upper 
Peninsula. Working together is much stronger than working separately. 
 
John feels there is opportunity in Alpena for the same success but everyone needs to be a part of it 
or it’s not going to happen. 
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE – TBNMS Staff 
Friends Update - Cathy Green said the annual membership campaign is wrapping up.  We are 
working on grants to subsidize Lady Michigan cruises for students.  We are hoping to get every 4th 
grader in the 3 counties on the boat this year. 
 
Cathy will give a more extensive Friends update at the April council meeting. 
 
Thunder Bay International Film Festival Update – This year’s Thunder Bay Film Festival was 
another success.  Stephanie gave an overview on some of the festival’s highlights. 
 
 500 fans 45 films 10 countries 5 venues 8 filmmakers 
 50 volunteers (putting in lots of hours) 20 sponsors 1 film festival 
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Highlights – David Nicholas from CMU Radio broadcasted from the Film Festival.  We received 
great air time reaching over 40 counties across central and northern Michigan. 
 
Media – Stephanie Gandulla gave an update on the all of the media outlets that have picked up 
news stories since the last SAC meeting. She mentioned the Ohio Magazine, Sun Times News -
Stockbridge Newspaper, and the Alcona County Review. 
 
2016 ROV Competition –The 2016 ROV Competition will be held on May 21, 2016 at the Alpena 
High School.  The competition has been growing every year.  Currently there are 12 teams (41 
students) signed up. 
 
There are many volunteer opportunities – judges, food, wrangling teams, diving, etc.  Please contact 
Stephanie to sign up. She will be hosting a volunteer training on May 12th.  There will also be a 
judge’s webinar on April 14th. 
 
NEMIGLSI Meeting – The Northeast Michigan Great Lakes Stewardship’s annual meeting was 
held at the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center on February 16.  They heard presentations from a 
school superintendent and the keynote speaker was from the Michigan Department of Education. 
  
AmeriCorps - Sarah Waters introduced the new AmeriCorps members Michael Ekenstedt and 
Danielle Fegan. Mike will be working with the sanctuary’s education team and Dani will be 
working with NEMIGLSI. 
 
Upcoming Events - Jeff said we are working on scheduling an open house at Alpena Regional 
Medical Center’s hyperbaric chamber to encourage dive charter operators from around the state to 
visit the facility and see the capabilities available in Alpena. 
 
Ellen Brody will present on expansion in our Great Lakes Northeast Region at a future SAC 
meeting. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None. 
 
ADJOURN – The meeting was adjourned at 7:50pm and the council was encouraged to move to 
the theater for the public presentation of “The Legend Lives on: S.S. Edmund Fitzgerald” by Bruce 
Lynn. 
 
Next meeting is April 26th 6:30-9:00pm. 
 







































































Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
-August 16, 2016 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: August 16, 2016 
Time: 6:30pm 
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
 
MEETING ATTENDEES 
 
NOAA: Chuck Bennett, John Bright, Stephanie Gandulla, Jeff Gray, Phil Hartmeyer, Joey Jackson, 
Jean Prevo, Michael Ekenstedt, Travis Wahl 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi 
 
SAC Members: Mary Christensen-Cooper, Vera Kavanaugh, Nancy Kinney, Don MacMaster, 
Merl Melton, Carol Shafto, Jason Snyder, Chuck Wiesen  
 
SAC Alternates: Susie Austin, Roger Baumgardner, Anne Belanger, Michael Beaulac, Shari 
Davis, Jim Dessenberg, Robert Doyle, Ron Meneghel, Susan Nielsen, Ann-Marie Ruder 
 
Friends of TBNMS Board: Al Moe, Beach Hall 
 
Public: Ed Kavanaugh, Bob Thompson, Katie Thompson, AHS ROV Team 
 
Ex Officio Member:  James Pierce, U.S. Coast Guard 
 
Media: None 
 
 
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Carol Shafto called the meeting to order. The council approved the minutes from the June 21, 2016 
meeting.   
 
 
FRIENDS/STAFFING UPDATE - Jeff Gray 
Jeff talked about the staffing changes.  Russ Green, Cathy Green and Anne Gentry moved on last 
week.  Anne is pursuing a teaching certificate in Australia, Russ is in Wisconsin helping with the 
sanctuary designation there and Cathy will continue administering the NOAA BWET grant along 
with a little bit of Thunder Bay NMS and regional stuff. 
 
Andrew Augustyn will be replacing Anne as the sanctuary store manager.  Andrew is a graduate of 
the ACC Marine Tech program, he worked on the Lady Michigan and has been a member of the 
team in other capacities. 
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Jeff announced the new position that will be filled by Katie Wolf who was formerly with the 
Community Foundation of Northeast Michigan.  She will be a part of Thunder Bay NMS’s 
communication team and will also focus on outside partnerships, grants and working with the 
Friends of TBNMS Board.  
 
Stephanie introduced David VanHoof who was a former Lieutenant in the U.S. Marine Corps and 
an attorney.  David came to Thunder Bay NMS to do an externship.  He is working on his master’s 
degree in Public History at Arizona State University.  He has been working with Stephanie on a 
shallow shipwreck database. 
 
Underwater Research Robot Company ROV Team - Bob Thompson, Teacher at Ella White 
and Mentor for the AHS ROV Team  
The Alpena High School ROV team competed at the International ROV Competition in Houston, 
TX.  The team placed 12th, however, they received the 2016 Marty Klein MATE Mariner Award 
which is given to people and teams who go beyond the competition in marine exploration. 
Marty Klein’s son was one of the judges that they presented to during the competition and he was 
impressed with all of the things they have done in their community.   
 
The team spoke about their experiences at the competition.  While they were at the natural 
buoyancy lab at NASA they received a private tour where they got to see scientists working on 
space suits and a mock space station.  They said it was an eye opening experience.  
 
Chuck suggested they put together a shopping list for items that they didn’t have but need for future 
competition. 
 
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE  
NEMGLSI - The Northeast Michigan Great Lakes Stewardship Initiative was named one of five 
winners in international program to advance environmental and STEM education.   
 
2015 – 2016 School Year:  
 94 educators 
 32 schools 
 8 counties 
 4,100 youth in stewardship 
 
Since 2009, over 19,000 students have engaged as Great Lakes stewards, environmental STEM 
learners and community leaders. 
 
As a partner Thunder Bay NMS has direct contact with the teachers and we also house the 
coordinator Meaghan Gass and the education specialist Danielle Fegan.   
 
TBNMS Summer Camps – Five camps for ages 5-13.  The camps covered everything from 
ancient Rome to robotics.  The camp received great reviews and had kids asking to come back next 
year.  One camper said, “It’s like going to school but fun.” SAC member Susan Nielsen has been a 
volunteer with the camp for 2 years.   
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Future Education Programs – Fall classroom cruises onboard Lady Michigan.  
Field trips to the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center have become a staple for most classrooms 
in the area. 
 
2016 Maritime Festival – The Maritime Festival is our biggest outreach event and continues to be 
a huge success.  This year also included the Battle of the Paddle’s fundraiser on July 3rd.  
Volunteers play a huge role in the festival’s success; please think about signing up next year.   
   
Tall Ships - Two tall ships visited us this summer.  The Inland Seas from Suttons Bay was here 
doing place-based education and also hosted some public sails.  Hoping they will be back. 
 
The Draken, a Norwegian Viking Ship stopped here on their way from Norway to Lake Michigan.  
The ship wasn’t planning to stop here but heard about our welcoming port for tall ships so they 
contacted us for a place to stay.  They hosted public tours while they were docked in the river.   
 
National Association for Interpretation – The Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center will be 
hosting a certified interpretive guide training August 29 – September 2.  The National Association 
for Interpretation is the training agency for parks and zoos and it is one of the leading agencies in 
interpretation and has been working in the field for more than 50 years. TBNMS will be offering 
this training to our partners and visitor center staff.  For more information visit 
http://www.interpnet.com/nai/Certification. 
 
Association for Great Lakes Maritime History Conference – September 9-10 - The Association 
for Great Lakes Maritime History is an organization of institutions and individuals from throughout 
Canada and the U.S. involved in preserving and interpreting the unique maritime history of the 
Great Lakes region. The Association sponsors an annual maritime history conference, encourages 
new research by both professional and avocational historians, financially supports the publishing of 
new research results, and promotes the regular exchange of news and information among its 
members.  This year’s annual meeting is being hosted at the GLMHC with a small portion open to 
the public.  For more information visit www.aglmh.net.  
 
2016 Volunteer Appreciation Event – September 20 at 5:30pm - We will be celebrating the great 
work of sanctuary volunteers and enjoying some light hors d'oeuvres aboard the Lady Michigan. 
We will also be awarding the Betty Krueger Volunteer of the Year Award to Bryan Dort. Please 
rsvp to Jean Prevo or Stephanie Gandulla.     
 
Downtown Trick-or-Treat Event - October 28 - Halloween is right around the corner so we will 
be looking for volunteers.  Please consider signing up to help. Sign up by emailing 
phil.hartmeyer@noaa.gov or steph.gandulla@noaa.gov.    
 
Thunder Bay International Film Festival 2017 – January 25-29, 2017 
Thunder Bay International Film Festival is coming up.  This year we will include a screening at 
Rogers City Theater on January 25.  If you would like to volunteer please contact 
steph.gandulla@noaa.gov.  
 

http://www.interpnet.com/nai/Certification
http://www.aglmh.net/
mailto:phil.hartmeyer@noaa.gov
mailto:steph.gandulla@noaa.gov
mailto:steph.gandulla@noaa.gov
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Michigan Mathematics and Science Centers Network – September 22 - The Michigan 
Mathematics and Science Centers Network is developing collaborations with partners across 
Michigan to improve Mathematics and Science teaching and learning. 
http://www.mimathandscience.org/  
 
This year’s meeting is being held in Alpena. SAC member Mary Christensen-Cooper of the AMA 
ESD is on the board and is helping host the meeting.  As part of the meeting they will do a glass-
bottom boat tour, a Science on a Sphere demo and tour the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center.   
  
Historical Society of Michigan – The 142nd Annual Meeting and State History Conference will be 
held September 23-25, 2016, in Alpena, Michigan. The State History Conference moves to a 
different location in the Lower Peninsula each year. This conference celebrates all aspects of 
Michigan’s history and offers a close-up look at the heritage of the host area. The State History 
Awards are also presented during the conference. Each year, the Historical Society of Michigan 
presents a State History Award to those individuals and organizations that have made outstanding 
contributions to the appreciation and understanding of Michigan history. 
www.hsmichigan.org/conferences/annual-state-history-conference/  
 
Lake Huron discovery tour – October 7-10, 2016 
www.us23heritageroute.org  
Pure Michigan will be doing a sweepstakes which will include tickets on the glass bottom boat to 
promote Thunder Bay NMS and Lady Michigan.   
 
Media – Stephanie Gandulla  
Up North Live - 9 &10 News from Cadillac did a live show from the Great Lakes Maritime 
Heritage Center. 
 
Magazine article in the Bridge – economic magazine 
 
NPR piece  
 
WCMU public radio did a 3 part series on the sanctuary and talked about shipwrecks, sinkholes and 
economic development of the area. 
 
Mlive.com – biggest news outlet in Michigan reaches 4 million households every month 
interviewed Wayne Lusardi and the story should be out within the next few days. 
 
PBS contacted Stephanie about a potential series – Tough Boats.  They will be visiting us here in a 
few weeks. 
 
July SAC Coffee - Last month’s SAC coffee was replaced with a tour of the hyperbaric facility at 
MidMichigan Medical Center, trying to increase the awareness of the hyperbaric chambers in the 
dive community.   
 
Governor Snyder was were here last month on vacation with his family.  Spent the day in Alpena 
snorkeling. 

http://www.mimathandscience.org/
http://www.hsmichigan.org/conferences/annual-state-history-conference/
http://www.us23heritageroute.org/
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RESEARCH UPDATE 
Multi Beam and Side Scan Sonar Surveys off Thunder Bay Island and R 4207 Overwater 
Range – Phil Hartmeyer 
Research staff in partnership with the Office of Coast Survey are conducting a three-week remote 
sensing project using the R/V Storm in Thunder Bay.  The team will be using different instruments 
to sonify the bottom of the lake.     
 
Tyan Fox from the Office of Coast Survey is collecting data for nautical charts and models for 
coastal management.  Their office is responsible for creating over 1,000 charts.  They don’t have a 
vessel in the Great Lakes so they are excited to have this partnership with us.   
 
The area being surveyed is a 10 mile square between Thunder Bay and Middle Islands. 1974 was 
the last verified data for this area.   
 
R 4207 Overwater Range Survey – The team will also be looking at the bombing range that is being 
used for overwater bombing training.  20 square miles of that area will be surveyed.   
 
BIG FIVE DIVE AND SEDNA EXPEDITION – Stephanie Gandulla 
As a part of PADI (Professional Association of Diving Instructors) Women’s Dive Day on 
Saturday, July 16, 2016, fourteen adventurous women from the United States, Canada, and Mexico 
embarked on a journey: SCUBA diving to one historic site in each of the five Great Lakes in less 
than 24 hours. Sarah Waters, Stephanie Gandulla, Meaghan Gass, Jacque Edwards and Hannah 
MacDonald all participated in this diving adventure. 
 
Sedna Epic Expedition 2016 – www.sednaepic.com 
In July of 2016, maritime archaeologist Stephanie Gandulla joined the Sedna Epic Expedition, a 
team of explorers, educators, and artists who aim to empower young women to become the next 
generation of Inuit leaders to tackle climate change in the Arctic. Working in Iqaluit, Nunavut, the 
all-female team worked with Inuit youth, girls and Elders to deliver their innovative ocean outreach 
program using touch aquariums and underwater robots. Stephanie will be doing bigger arctic 
expedition presentations later in the fall. 
 
OCEAN EXPLORATION TRUST’S “WIRED EXPEDITIONS” ONBOARD THE 
NAUTILUS – David Cummins, Alpena Community College 
 
The Ocean Exploration Trust was founded in 2008 by Titanic-discoverer and National Geographic 
Explorer-in-Residence Dr. Robert Ballard to engage in pure ocean exploration. Their international 
programs center on scientific exploration of the seafloor and many of the expeditions are launched 
from aboard Exploration Vessel (E/V) Nautilus, a 64-meter research vessel operated by the Ocean 
Exploration Trust. In addition to conducting scientific research, they offer expeditions to explorers 
on shore via live video, audio, and data feeds from the field. They also bring educators and students 
of all ages aboard during E/V Nautilus expeditions, offering them hands-on experience in ocean 
exploration, research, and communications. 
 
 

http://www.sednaepic.com/
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David Cummins had the opportunity to participate in a 3-week Pacific Ocean expedition this 
summer. David gave a presentation on his experience and outlined a normal day at sea.  David 
worked two shifts a day monitoring the live feed that is broadcast to the website.   
 
During the expedition they visited four of the sanctuaries on the west coast – Cordell Bank NMS, 
Greater Farallones NMS, Channel Islands NMS and Monterey Bay NMS. 
   
PUBLIC COMMENT – None. 
 
ADJOURN – The meeting was adjourned at 8:40pm. 
 
Next council meeting is October 18th 6:30-9:00pm. 
    



Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
-October 18, 2016 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: October 18, 2016 
Time: 6:30pm 
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
 
MEETING ATTENDEES 
 
NOAA: Andrew Augustyn, John Bright, Michael Ekenstedt, Danielle Fegan, Stephanie Gandulla, 
Jeff Gray, Phil Hartmeyer, Bradley Imhoff, Joey Jackson, Jean Prevo, Sarah Waters, Katie Wolf 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi 
 
SAC Members: Vera Kavanaugh, Steve Kroll, William LaMarre, Donald Newport, Shawn Sexton, 
Carol Shafto, Chuck Wiesen 
 
SAC Alternates: Roger Baumgardner, Michael Beaulac, James Dessenberg, Robert Doyle, Ron 
Meneghel, Susan Nielsen, Anne-Marie Ruder 
 
Friends of TBNMS Board: Al Moe, Beach Hall 
 
Public: Jane Kroll 
 
Ex Officio Member:  None 
 
Media: None 
 
 
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Carol Shafto called the meeting to order. The council approved the minutes from the August 16, 
2016 meeting.   
 
The council discussed and approved the attached 2017 meeting dates. There was a discussion about 
the December date and it was decided to move that meeting to December 12, 2017 to avoid it 
interfering with the holidays.  Please mark your calendars accordingly.   
 
There is a SAC Lunch on November 29 at 1:00pm at Alpena Community College for a tour of 
the Marine Tech Program.  Jean will send out directions. 
 
Jeff announced that John Armor who has been the acting director of ONMS since Dan Basta left 
has officially been hired as the new director.  We are very excited about that.  John couldn’t be 
more excited about the great lakes and the work we do here, so this will be a great thing for the 
Northeast Great Lakes Region and our entire program.  Carol will send a welcome card from the 
council. 
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The National Marine Sanctuary Foundation has also chosen Kristen Sarri as their new President and 
CEO.  Kris joins the NMSF team after nearly 20 years in senior positions in Congress and federal 
agencies including the Department of the Interior, Department of Commerce and the Office of 
Management and Budget. While her experience is diverse, the consistent threads across all her roles 
are a deep involvement in shaping ocean and environmental issues, strong strategic and operational 
management skills, wide-ranging expertise in the legislative and regulatory sectors, a track record 
of success in engaging disparate stakeholders and – most of all – a passion for the ocean and the 
critical importance of sanctuaries in the ocean’s healthy future. 
 
Kris’s mandate is to set a transformational strategy for NMSF’s future. While that’s no simple task, 
she will be building it on an auspicious foundation. Among its accomplishments in the past six 
months, NMSF had its best-attended, most successful Capitol Hill Ocean Week conference and 
Ocean Awards Gala event; distributed its largest-ever pool of Hollings Grants funding; and 
launched a new digital presence including an online call-to-action advocacy tool to seamlessly rally 
public support of sanctuary priorities.  
 
Carol and Jean will work on getting a card out to welcome Kristen. 
 
Carol Shafto proposed that the SAC pass a resolution to honor Reed Bohne on his retirement.  The 
council approved.  She will draft the resolution and send to Jean.  Jeff will present it to Reed before 
his retirement.  Chuck Wiesen motioned to approve the resolution, Ann Marie Ruder seconded.  
The resolution was passed. 
 
ONMS STRATEGIC PLAN - Jeff Gray 
The Office of National Marine Sanctuaries has been working on drafting a 5- year strategic plan.  
Jeff Gray is on the committee of sanctuary staff that was selected to help draft the plan which is a 
higher level framework that will help guide us with our management plan when it comes time to 
revise it.  Jeff gave a brief overview of the skeleton plan which the council chairs were given a 
chance to view and comment on.  The more detailed information is still being fleshed out (the draft 
copy is attached).   
 
This document will detail how we make decisions at HQ level, regional and sites. The goal is to 
keep it a simple, focused document. 
 
Carol spoke about the webinar she attended where she was able to comment on the draft.  Feels this 
one is very well done.   
 
FRIENDS UPDATE – Katie Wolf 
John Armor met with the Friends board and talked about possibility having the first meeting with 
the new National Marine Sanctuary Foundation director here. 
 
Annual mailing went out last month.  Katie handed out a copy of the mailing (see attached).  She 
asked that everyone take time to read the letter because it contains important information and good 
talking points. 
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Chuck Wiesen asked that everyone consider being a donor.  The level doesn’t matter, it’s just a 
good talking point to say all of the Friends board and Sanctuary Advisory Council members are 
donors.  People like to see that there is good internal support when they are considering donating.   
 
There will be a new Friends’ fundraiser on October 29, 6:00-9:00pm. It is a Halloween themed 
event.  Tickets cost $20 and can be purchased online or in the store.   
 
Giving Tuesday is also coming up on November 29.  We would like to beat the number of 
donations raised during last year’s Giving Tuesday campaign.   
 
Lake Huron Discovery Tour – Thunder Bay NMS has been included in all of the advertising and 
helped submit a grant to help with out-of-state advertising.   
 
Beach Hall connected us with the Great Lakes Foundation Grant for technology upgrades to the 
educational media centers at the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center.   
 
The Friends also received a grant from NOAA’s Ocean of Exploration and Research.  
 
The Friends submitted a grant yesterday with the Community Foundation for Northeast Michigan to 
help with out-of-state promotion for the TB film festival.   
 
UPCOMING EVENTS 
Halloween Events – Friday, October 28, 5:00-8:00pm free kids’ trick-or-treating Saturday, October 
29, 6:00-9:00pm, Friends’ fundraiser.  Tickets cost $20.   
 
Contact Phil if you are interested in volunteering for either event or if you would like to donate 
candy for Friday’s free kids’ event. 
 
Paddle-to-the-Sea – Friday, October 28th at 7-8:30pm – free concert at the Alpena High School.  
The Friends in partnership with Song of the Lakes received a Michigan Humanities Council Grant 
to produce this show all about the Paddle-to-the-Sea book.  This grant allows for dozens of 
classrooms in the area to see the performance and a special free community evening event. Paddle-
to-the-Sea books are available for sale in the sanctuary store. 
  
Daniel J. Morrell Shipwreck 50th Anniversary Memorial Event - November 29, 2016 at 
6:30pm.  The Great Lakes Shipwreck Historical Society and the Thunder Bay National Marine 
Sanctuary will remember the sinking of the 600′ freighter, Daniel J. Morrell, on the evening of 
Tuesday, November 29, 2016. This memorial event will take place at the Great Lakes Maritime 
Heritage Center at 6:30pm, admission is free. 
 
Many of our Shipwreck Museum guests will remember Dennis Hale, whom visited Whitefish Point 
on numerous occasions through the years and was the sole survivor of the ship’s sinking. Mr. Hale 
and his fellow Morrell crew-members will be remembered during this special program. Ric Mixter, 
Great Lakes maritime historian and author will be the keynote speaker for the event.  
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5th Annual Thunder Bay International Film Festival –  January 24-29, 2017 
Every year, the Friends of Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary bring the world of cinema to 
Alpena! For five days in January, northeast Michigan is treated to some of the most impressive 
ocean and Great Lakes-inspired films from around the world. Film screenings are complemented by 
social events, educational activities, and opportunities to meet filmmakers.  
 
Stephanie and the film festival team are working on selecting films.  There are volunteer 
opportunities available, please contact Stephanie if you are interested. 
 
During this year’s film festival there will be a student film competition focusing on biodiversity.  
Learn more about the competition at http://www.nemiglsi.org/searchglsi.asp?ogt=pv&pid=94  
 
    
SANCTUARY UPDATE  
Volunteers – The total number of volunteer hours for 2015 was 8,261 almost double 2014.  Over 
3,000 of those hours were donated by AmeriCorps members.  The 2015 Thunder Bay National 
Marine Sanctuary Betty Krueger Volunteer of the Year was Brian Dort.   
 
Media Update – Thunder Bay NMS has been featured in a diverse array of media. Including John 
Bright at the bottom of the sinkhole featured in the Earth & Space Science News, one of the top and 
most trustworthy new sources for space and science. The Lansing State Journal mentioned the 
Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center as a great stopping place along the shoreline of Lake Huron.  
Deeper Blue had an article that talked about Thunder Bay NMS and included a picture of Steve 
Kroll diving. The Plain Dealer, Ohio’s largest newspaper, had an article about shipwrecks in Lake 
Erie and Lake Huron. 
 
Other media headlines included: 
 
 Michigan State Police Marine Service Team Meet for Dive Training 
 Alpena Woman Undertakes First Part of Northwest Passage Swim 
 AGLMH Conference Visiting Alpena 
 Youth Stewardship Ready to Grow through National Collaboration with Safety Science Co. 
 US Senator Gary Peters Visit Sanctuary 
 Great Lakes May Hold Clues to Beginning of Life on Earth 
 
Education Update – Sarah Waters 
TBNMS hosted the National Association for Interpretation's Certified Interpretive Guide Training 
August 29 through September 2, 2016, and included 10 representatives affiliated with TBNMS, 
several interpretive staff from other National Marine Sanctuaries, local museums, forestry and state 
parks, as well as AmeriCorps members and place-based educators with the Northeast Michigan 
Great Lakes Stewardship Initiative. The week-long program included group problem-solving, 
presentations and a final examination as part of the certification process. 
 
NEMIGLSI Place-Based Summer Institute for Teachers – week long professional development 
opportunity, included adopt-a-beach cleanup training for teachers to use in their classrooms and 
communities. 

http://www.nemiglsi.org/searchglsi.asp?ogt=pv&pid=94
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Mackinaw Boat Exhibit installed into the GLMHC with partners: Heritage Coast and Rowing. 
 
Summer Wrap Up and Heading into Fall - Field support for classrooms engaging in place based 
education stewardship projects. From water quality monitoring to invasive species removal, to 
planting native species, to collecting data for “Earth caches,” to microplastics monitoring, to marine 
debris and sinkhole studies, to vernal pool monitoring.   
 
Presenting to Michigan Math and Science Centers, and MI Department of Education staff and at the 
NAEE!   
 
Fall visits to the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center from pre-school to college to group tours. 
 
Coming up this fall: 
Great Lakes Fishing Heritage Trail Conference - November 2-3, 2016 
 
Volunteer opportunities at the Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center - Discovery Cart activities, 
Science on a Sphere theater, and tours. 
 
Sanctuary staff will be at the Great Lakes Stewardship Initiative all hub event in November.  
 
2017 MATE ROV Regional Competition – The date for this year’s regional competition is April 
22, 2017.  The international competition is being held at Long Beach City College in Long Beach, 
CA, June 23-25. This year’s mission:  Port Cities of the Future:  Commerce, Entertainment, Health 
and Safety.  For  mission details visit www.marinetech.org.   
 
Marine Technology Education – Upcoming teacher/instructor workshops, webinars for teams. 
Other items in the works include: 
 
Ella White School 5th grade – weekly class at the Sanctuary Makerspace starting in December 

 
Alpena Public Schools ROV Club: 
Bob Thomson head coach, sanctuary supporting through Makerspace. High School team member 
actively volunteering to support the sanctuary’s marine technology outreach and education. 

 
Petoskey schools – Michigan STEM Grant award to integrate ROVs across curriculum 

 
East Jordan Schools – propose hosting and partnering additional event for elementary school 
students (Scout Class) 

 
Support requests received from:  Alcona, Atlanta, Au Gres, Cheboygan, Genesee County, St. 
Ignace, and Marquette, among others. 

 
TBNMS will be applying this fall for 2017 NSF ITEST (Innovative Technology Experiences for 
Students and Teachers) funding from the MATE Center to support K-12 marine tech initiatives and 
the GL Regional Competition. 
 

http://www.marinetech.org/
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Exhibit Updates in the Works: 
Marine Debris 
Reef restoration work 
Marine technology area 
Updates to maps and panel text to reflect boundary expansion at TBNMS and also system-wide 
Potential updates to enhance experience for hearing impaired, vision impaired visitors 
 
Research Update –  
Thunder Bay Mooring Buoys – There are currently 43 mooring buoys marking 38 sites. This 
summer there were three new systems installed – John J. Shaw off of Harrisville, James Davidson 
and Galena.  Another mooring buoy was added at the Nordmeer. 
 
 
Research Team Presentations & Outreach - The research team has also been busy giving 
presentations throughout Michigan and into Toledo, OH, reaching nearly 2,500 adults, students, and 
historians. 
 
 Alpena County Library  
 Oscoda High School 
 MAST Seminar 
 Michigan Archaeology Day 
 State History Conference 
 ASLH/MMA Conference 
 AGLMH Conference  
 Great Lakes History Museum  
 
John Bright spoke about partnerships, many of them have been reoccurring partnerships.  These 
partnerships include Project Baseline (a global underwater explorers’ initiative) which Stephanie 
has been involved with since 2012.   
 
Phil spoke about The American Academy of Underwater Sciences 2017 Annual Symposium: which 
was held September 12-16.   
 
The National Register of Historic Places – Thunder Bay NMS staff continue working on getting 
National Registration of Historic Places designations for some of the sanctuary’s shipwrecks.  The 
National Register of Historic places is the nation’s official list of districts, sites, and structures 
significant in American history, architecture, archaeology, engineering and culture.  It is managed 
by the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), Tribal Historic Preservation Office (THPO) and 
the National Park Service. 
 
Thunder Bay NMS pursues these designations as part of Strategy R-1 of TBNMS’s Management 
Plan.  The designation also emphasizes local, regional, and national significance of the resource and 
is great for marketing and promotion.  
 
 



 -7- 

We have submitted applications for the Pewabic and Kyle Spangler.  Next on the list to submit are 
the Norman and the M.F. Merrick. 
 
Remote Sensing Survey - John Bright spoke about the remote sensing survey project that occurred 
in August 2016 in partnership with the Great Lakes Environmental Research Lab and the Grand 
Valley State University Deep Sinkhole Characterization project.  During the survey the team was 
able to survey sinkholes where they discovered many new sinkhole features.  Thunder Bay NMS 
will be using this data to apply for another Office of Exploration Grant for 2018.  
 
John also spoke about a new GIS program launching this fall which will allow sanctuary staff to 
access data online in real time 
 
Sanctuary Store - Andrew Augustyn 
New holiday shopping items will be arriving in the store.  Lots of great gift ideas – Michigan 
mittens, coasters, drinkware, Paddle-to-the-Sea books and much more.  Remember if you are a 
Friend of TBNMS you receive 10% off your purchase. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None. 
 
ADJOURN – The meeting was adjourned at 8:55pm. 
 
Next council meeting is December 13th 6:30-9:00pm. 
    



 
Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 

Advisory Council 
 

-December 13, 2016 Meeting Minutes- 
 

Date: December 13, 2016 
Time: 6:30pm 
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center (GLMHC), 500 W. Fletcher Street, 
Alpena, MI 
 
MEETING ATTENDEES 
 
NOAA: Andrew Augustyn, Chuck Bennett, John Bright, Stephanie Gandulla, Jeff Gray, Joey 
Jackson, Sarah Waters, Katie Wolf 
 
SAC Members: Mary Christensen-Cooper, Nancy Kinney, Steve Kroll, Don MacMaster, Don 
Newport, Carol Shafto, Chuck Wiesen  
 
SAC Alternates: Roger Baumgardner, Michael Beaulac, Robert Doyle, Merl Melton, Ron 
Meneghel, Susan Nielsen, Ann-Marie Ruder 
 
Guest: Bob Theiner 
 
Media: None 
 
 
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Carol Shafto called the meeting to order. The council approved the minutes from the October 18, 
2016 meeting.   
 
Jeff gave the council an update on the status of NOAA/ONMS Northeast Great Lakes Regional 
Director Reed Bohne. While Reed had planned to retire soon, he will be staying in his current 
position to assist with the selection of superintendents for Lake Michigan/Wisconsin and Mallows 
Bay sanctuaries.  
 
 
OLE SUPPORT LETTER 
Carol Shafto reviewed a proposed sign-on letter for advisory council chairs. The letter requests that 
NOAA and ONMS consider specific new sanctuary law enforcement measures. It is the hope of the 
SAC chairs that they will soon see “plans to address the improvement of enforcement services in 
the National Marine Sanctuary System”.  
 
The council unanimously approved the letter. Carol will sign the letter and forward it to ONMS. 
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GLMHC HOLIDAY UPDATE 
Andrew Augustyn gave the council an overview of new merchandise now available at the GLMHC 
store. Additionally, our store is a “test site” for new merchandise from ONMS headquarters. Staff 
must monitor sales and report on which items are most popular with customers. 
 
Staff member Erin Pilarski is offering a two hour program for children and parents on “The 
Christmas Tree Ship”. The last program for this season will be Saturday, December 17 at the 
GLMHC.  
 
The council was reminded that they have a 10% discount and that the store has many different 
items for the holiday season. 
 
FRIENDS UPDATE – Katie Wolf 
Friends of Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary (FTBNMS) director gave the council a detailed 
summary of recent friends’ activities. 
 

• The October direct mail campaign is ongoing. To date FTBNMS has received 89 gifts 
totaling $18,667. The average gift to date is $210. 

• FTBNMS partnered with the Community Foundation for Northeast Michigan (CFNEM) and 
many other area non-profit organizations for a very successful “Giving Tuesday”. FTBNMS 
had by far the most gifts pledged during the 24-hour event. 

• FTBNMS has submitted grant proposals to CFNEM and to the National Marine Sanctuary 
Foundation Hollings fund. Results to follow. 

• A final direct mailing will be sent to selected donor prospects before the end of 2016. 
 
The plan for FTBNMS for 2017 will include expanding both individual and organizational donor 
opportunities, increasing Friends’ presence with the Thunder Bay International Film Festival, the 
Thunder Bay Maritime Festival, and the GLMHC Halloween event, and constantly seeking new 
grant partners. 
 
Note that as you shop on Amazon, you now have the opportunity to be redirected to Amazon Smile 
where you can make a donation to FTBNMS. THANK YOU! 
 
THUNDER BAY INTERNATIONAL FILM FESTIVAL (TBIFF) – Stephanie Gandulla 
Stephanie reported that the 2017 Thunder Bay International Film Festival will be bigger and better 
than ever. The schedule includes: 
 

• Friday, January 20-On the Road to the Alcona County Library in Harrisville 
• Tuesday, January 24-Sanctuary Sneak Peek at the Thunder Bay Winery in Alpena 
• Wednesday, January 25- On the Road to Rogers City Theatre, Rogers City 
• Thursday, January 26- Opening Reception and Films GLMHC, Alpena 
• Friday, January 27- Reception and Films GLMHC, Alpena 
• Saturday, January 28- Filmmaker’s panel and Student Films, GLMHC, Alpena 
• Sunday, January 29-Films screened all day GLMHC, Alpena 

 
 



 -3- 

This year’s TBIFF objectives include awareness, action, tourism, education, culture, collaboration, 
the economy, and volunteerism. 
 
For more information, go to thunderbayfriends.org or contact Stephanie Gandulla at 989.356.8805 
x38 or steph.gandulla@noaa.gov.  
 
2017 ROV/MARINE TECHNOLOGY 
The 2017 MATE Great Lakes Regional Competition will be hosted by the Thunder Bay National 
Marine Sanctuary and held at Alpena High School in Alpena, Michigan on April 22. 
 
As a partner with MATE, TBNMS has a makerspace and holds training sessions for teachers and 
students interested in ROV technology. To support this training, TBNMS has “ROV in a BOX” kits 
that can be checked out for use in any classroom. Additionally, staff can be scheduled for classroom 
visits. 
 
Over the past several years MATE, through TBNMS has developed strong student and teacher 
development partnerships with Alpena Community College, Alpena Public Schools, Stockbridge 
Public Schools, Petoskey Public Schools, Inland Lakes Public Schools, Wolverine Public Schools, 
and Cheboygan Public Schools. Watch for news on the next teacher development programs coming 
in February and March, 2017. 
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE 
Halloween Event – Joey Jackson 
Joey reported on this year’s super Halloween event. Held at the GLMHC over two days, 86 
volunteers provided 1,302 hours of time. Friday, 1,200 children and their families visited GLMHC. 
Saturday, 70 adults enjoyed the displays. Special thanks to Phil and Joey for providing leadership to 
this ever growing annual event. 
 
Research Update – John Bright 
John gave a detailed summary of the research team’s activities.  

• Project Baseline is an activity of the Global Underwater Explorers Initiative. TBNMS is 
their first research site in the Great Lakes. 

• The team placed and recovered shipwreck location buoys throughout the sanctuary’s 4,300 
square-mile area.  

• The team continued its mapping of the sanctuary bottom land. 
• Laser scanning technology allows the sanctuary to much more accurately prepare video 

images of selected wreck sites and geologic features located in the sanctuary. 
• The team partnered with graduate students to continue sampling sinkhole water and bottom 

materials. 
• Using ARC/GIS, the team will continue to improve their near shore and off shore mapping 

skills 
• National Register of Historic Sites nominations will continue as time permits. 

 
Public Comment – None. 
 
Adjourn – The meeting was adjourned at 8:15pm. 

mailto:steph.gandulla@noaa.gov
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2017 TBNMS/SAC Schedule of Meetings 
February 21 
April 18 
June 20 
August 15 
October 17 
December 12 
All meetings are 6:30-9:00 p.m. at the GLMHC unless otherwise specified. 
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